							April 7, 2008





The Honourable Shirley Bond,


Minister of Education,


PO Box 9045 STN PROV GOVT


Victoria, B.C. V8W 9E2





Dear Minister Bond:





We are writing to you to express our extreme concern about continuing issues with the B.C. College of Teachers and its handling of misconduct.  We are both former appointed Council members.





We are requesting that your Ministry take the following actions:


commission an independent review of all discipline decisions reached by the College Council since September, 2004, for the purposes of determining the appropriateness of these decisions;


amend the Teaching Profession Act (TPA) to require the Preliminary Investigation Sub Committee (PISC) to issue citations for all members who have been suspended or terminated by their school boards; 


amend the TPA to include reporting of all disciplinary actions; 


include requirements for reporting on disciplinary actions against former members; and 


disallow the proposed bylaw changes of the College.





In reviewing all 33 Consent Resolution Agreements (CRA’s) that are currently posted by the College, it is clear that PISC has used creative language to avoid reprimands, suspension and terminations.  This has occurred in many cases, including cases of serious misconduct.  The inability or unwillingness of PISC to appropriately address misconduct has the direct consequence of placing children at risk.


 


The 2007 Annual Report for the College lists 55 reports from School Boards of suspensions, terminations and resignations.  During the same 15-month period, the College reports having given similar serious discipline in only 9 cases.  





Although the May 2007 amendments to the TPA and the currently proposed bylaws of the College appear reasonable, in practice they severely curtail the misconduct  information available to the public and education professionals.  Of the 33 CRA’s posted, only approximately 7 cases would have required notification of boards and authorities, and public notification.  Further, only approximately 4 cases would be linked on the online registry.  Clearly, the need for openness and transparency in protecting the public interest will not be maintained.





How is this occurring?  A few examples illustrate the present situation graphically.  





Mark Dyck had “telephone sex” with a student.  His communications included comments about having sexual intercourse with her as well as sexual fantasies he had that involved her.  He has agreed to allow his membership to lapse for two years.  After this time, he can re-apply and his listing in the online registry will show no link to the CRA because he has not been suspended.  In fact, he has not even been disciplined.  There is nothing to report to boards and authorities.





 John Albert Johnson, a former member, was found guilty in a court of law of sexual assault involving a person under the age of 14.  He agreed that he would not be issued a certificate for an indeterminate period of time.   The registrar is prevented from publishing a summary under the proposed bylaw language. In addition, there is nothing in the TPA – nothing in Section 27.2, 27.3 or elsewhere – that the registrar could use to notify the public, make an entry in the online registry, inform the minister, inform school boards in this province, or inform any registrar of education in any jurisdiction in Canada.





Member CR-A-07-07, prior to the Social Studies 11 provincial exam, told approximately 10 students what the essay questions would be on the exam, and told them what points to include in their responses.  He received no discipline whatsoever, and his name was withheld “as publication would cause grievous harm to the Member and other parties.”  Again, there would be no public notification, notification to boards and authorities, and no link on the online registry.





Member CR-A11-06 failed to maintain proper boundaries with students and engaged in a relationship with a student that was “emotionally intimate and engaged in conduct which she admitted was inappropriate.”  Did this member have sex with a student?  A Freedom of Information request for any further information will be denied, under the terms of the agreement.  As in the previous cases, this member was not disciplined, she simply is required to meet “conditions” before applying or accepting a teaching position.





PISC is responsible for all of these decisions.  While PISC can serve a valuable function as a preliminary screen of misconduct issues, it has far exceeded that function, as it is currently solely responsible for over 90% of all discipline decisions of the College.





PISC is a committee composed of two elected council members, and one layperson council member.  It makes all decisions by a majority vote, except that all three members must agree to the issuance of a citation, otherwise, the Chair of the Discipline Committee makes the decision.  Only when a citation is issued can other council members adjudicate agreements or sit on hearing panels.  PISC is able to restrict discipline to itself by the simple act of refusing to issue citations.  In the past, about 40% of all reports to the College resulted in a citation being issued.  Currently, only about 5% result in citations.  Of 211 reports received by the College from April 1, 2006 to January 30, 2007, only a net total of 10 citations were issued by PISC.  Unless the Ministry amends the TPA to require PISC to issue citations for serious misconduct, the current situation will continue.





PISC was never intended to have control of discipline.  The bylaws of the College do not give it the authority to reprimand a member or suspend or terminate a certificate.  Only hearing panels and Conduct Review Sub Committee panels have authority to discipline.  Thus, PISC agreements use other wording to achieve a similar effect.  For example, a member may agree to allow their certificate to lapse, rather than having their certificate suspended.  The consequence of the wording of PISC agreements is that most circumvent the statutory or bylaw requirements to notify boards and authorities, notify the public, and post on the registry.





In the proposed bylaws of the College, 6.C.03 refers to Consent Resolution Agreements.  Although this bylaw acknowledges that it will make any notifications and publications as required under the TPA, it also gives the decision-making power to PISC to decide when “harm” has been caused to a student, or when the standards have been breached.  





Proposed Bylaw 6.S refers to a respondent, a member who has been issued a citation.    Both 6.C. and 6.S restrict meeting the “public interest” to publication of a case summary when misconduct does not meet the requirements of the TPA, or when it involves former members.  These amendments to the bylaws will, in effect, prevent the Registrar from notifying boards and authorities, or posting on the online registry because meeting the “public interest” does not extend to them.  This is unacceptable, given the decisions PISC has reached, most of which do not involve discipline in the form of suspension or termination.  The proposed bylaws of the College, 6.C and 6.S., if passed by the Council, should be disallowed.  They will simply perpetuate the lack of proper discipline by the College, as evidenced over the last few years.





Because the TPA does not address former members, it may have created an additional loophole for members whose misconduct is discovered, and who are being reported to the College.  A member is able to cancel their membership with the College (permissible under Section 3 of the TPA) and they then become a former member.   The proposed bylaws of the College limit any outcomes for former members to public notification, and only if the Preliminary Investigation Sub Committee determines that it is in the “public interest” to order public notification.  There would be no notification to boards and other authorities, as well as no posting on the online registry.





It is an inevitable conclusion that the TPA should be amended so that all decisions of the Discipline Committee, including PISC, should be published, require notification to boards and authorities, and be noted in the online registry.  





We believe the College should continue to exist to demonstrate to parents and to our larger community that we value our children, and that we will ensure that they are kept safe.  This can only occur if it operates in an open and transparent manner.  It is not.   If bylaw proposals are accepted, the situation will only deteriorate further.





We strongly believe that the safety of children is at risk.  It is simply not fair to children that teachers who have telephone sex with them, who assault them, entice them into relationships, or who show them how to cheat on provincial exams, are not disciplined by their professional body.  An independent review of all discipline decisions must be undertaken.





We look forward to a timely and effective response that will assure the public that risk to children is taken seriously by your government. 











					Sincerely,








					Cathy Abraham	Kathy Mueller


					


cc:  	B.C. School Trustees Association


	B.C. Confederation of Parent Advisory Councils


	B.C. Principals and Vice-Principals Association


	








 





 





 





 





 





 











